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May 18, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips: 

I am transmitting to you today two linked legislative proposals related to identifying and securing a new Consolidated Elections Facility.  The first piece of legislation is a proposed Motion authorizing the implementation of a Solicitation for Offers (SFO) process which has been discussed and negotiated for several months between the Facilities Management Division and the County Council legislative staff.  The second piece of legislation is an ordinance appropriating the money necessary to successfully execute the proposed SFO process.  A detailed explanation of both legislative proposals is included in this transmittal letter. 

Before getting into those details, I would like to express my appreciation for council’s serious consideration of the issues and concerns I raised in my letter to you dated October 14, 2005, regarding council policy direction on the consolidation of elections functions into a single facility.  In response to my letter, and based on discussions in the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee toward the end of last year, Executive and County Council staff have collaborated to create a process for purchasing, leasing, and/or constructing a new Consolidated Elections Facility in a way that responds to council policy direction, and also addresses the concerns I raised in my October 14th letter.  This process was recommended by council legislative staff and is called a Solicitation for Offers (SFO).  Transmittal of this package has been delayed by mutual consent due to a concerted effort to resolve areas of concern or disagreement between Executive and legislative staff prior to transmittal of legislation.  Significant issues where consensus was reached include geographic location, evaluation of shell and core requirements, space requirements, and the overall Solicitation For Offers, (SFO) approach.

The attached SFO is substantially the same as the multiple drafts that have been under review by both Legislative and Executive staff for several months, as both branches of government have strived to reach consensus on the document. In spite of the best efforts of staff from both branches of King County government, consensus was not reached on two topics: 1) language for seismic requirements, and 2) evaluation and rating of tenant improvements in offers.  Of these two issues, the seismic language concern is straightforward, and can easily be resolved by minor modifications to my proposed SFO if necessary.  
The seismic criteria I have proposed conforms to the language added to the 2005 Space Plan by legislative staff, which language was ultimately adopted by council on November 21, 2005 as part of Ordinance 15328.  This ordinance states, in part, that seismic “standards shall be based on measurable structural engineering standards, building codes or Federal Emergency Management Agency guidelines and shall be used to guide facility decisions for any future construction, future building acquisition or future leased space housing county employees.”  The seismic criteria I have proposed in my SFO conforms to this language by requiring written certification from a licensed structural engineer that both the building design and construction are in full compliance with Federal seismic safety standards, including Federal Emergency Management Agency regulations.  Council staff has suggested that the SFO seismic language is too restrictive.  Although they have expressed a willingness to draft new language, the current legislative workload has impacted council staff’s ability to provide this language for quite some time.  I am fully open to suggested language changes as council moves forward with their review, but I felt I could no longer delay transmittal based on this issue.
In order to address the second item (evaluation and rating of tenant improvements) I have proposed some modifications to the SFO process, which I believe address these concerns while maintaining the integrity of our collaborative approach.    
I am also proposing multiple search tracks to ensure that the acquisition of a Consolidated Elections Facility meets our mutual sense of urgency, although I must point out that Executive and County Council review and approval time will need to be factored into the schedule for this process.  The total time required for the acquisition process, including the amount of time required to solicit and short-list proposals, perform due diligence, and obtain final council review and adoption is estimated to be six months from transmittal of this package.  
Background
As you know, the approach suggested by the council consultant, Staubach was a “hybrid” approach, combining the Request for Proposal (RFP) process recently mandated by council, with the real estate consulting services approach that I suggested to take advantage of real estate industry standard practices.  This “hybrid” concept is creative, and has the potential to achieve our collective goals.  Although I am encouraged by the creativity and potential for success, and I greatly appreciate the collaborative efforts, I feel it necessary to note some market realities associated with trying this hybrid approach.  The modifications I have suggested are an attempt to mitigate the impact of those realities which could detract from finding the best possible opportunity for the county.  I am also requesting, as part of this transmittal, the funding necessary to move forward with the SFO I have proposed, or with the RFP process originally mandated by the council and pending in proposed motion 2005-0460 which I transmitted to you on October 25, 2005.  
Initially Proposed SFO Process
Staff from the Department of Executive Services (DES) Facilities Management Division (FMD) and Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division (REALS) have been working diligently with council staff and council’s consultant (Staubach) to develop the hybrid process (SFO).  This process is similar to King County’s RFP process, but flexible enough to allow for some standard real estate acquisition negotiation practices.  According to Staubach, this is similar to a process called a “Solicitation for Offers” (SFO) used by the Federal General Services Administration (GSA) to secure office space leases, and, in some cases, to acquire build to suit general purpose office facilities.  However, there are two significant differences between the Federal GSA approach and King County’s SFO process as originally envisioned by Staubach:  1) the GSA approach includes full appropriation authority for the lease or build to suit acquisition under consideration; and 2) the GSA leased-space SFO approach, upon which Staubach based their initial draft, assumes a standard tenant improvement (TI) allowance applied across all proposers, taking the need to evaluate the TI component out of the mix.  The modified SFO process I have transmitted provides a consistent methodology for evaluating the TI allowance across the broad array of lease versus purchase opportunities with potentially dissimilar needs for TIs.  
The basic principles of the SFO process developed by our executive-legislative team are as follows:
· Open Competitive Process:  Ordinance 15246 directs the Executive Branch to transmit for Council approval an RFP to be used in an open competitive process to obtain a site for consolidation of King County Elections’ operations.  To comply with this ordinance, I transmitted an RFP to the County Council on October 25, 2005, along with a letter expressing my concerns about an RFP process.  This legislation is currently pending before the council as Motion 2005-0460.  Many of my concerns are addressed by the SFO approach, which retains the open competitive process, while allowing for some degree of the increased flexibility to negotiate real estate deals.
· Allows for multiple options to be considered:  Proposers may submit proposals for acquisitions, leases, redevelopment, or new construction (on non-county-owned property).  
· Addresses operational needs of Elections:  The SFO will include operational requirements, such as geographic location, space needs, specialty requirements, ease of transportation, and parking.

· Provides  opportunities to strategically use specialized consultant services to: 
· Advise and assist the County in responding to emerging real estate market conditions by adjusting the SFO process to further mitigate market realities that may be restricting County opportunities, and to gauge whether or not the process has missed quality purchase or lease opportunities.  
· Advise and assist the County in collecting supplemental information from respondents to facilitate the rating and short listing process and to identify critical steps for due diligence on individual purchase or lease opportunities.  
· Perform specific due diligence activities such as engineering analysis, tenant improvement costing validations, assessment of building infrastructure, title searches, or other actions necessary to calculate the economic value of a specific purchase or lease opportunity.
Potential Shortfalls – Initially Proposed SFO Process
Although the SFO process, as originally proposed, provides advantages as I have described above, I feel it is necessary to point out some of the potential limitations given a strong local commercial real estate market that is continuing to strengthen.  These real estate market factors along with the program specifications for this facility are somewhat limiting.  Below is a description of the potential shortfalls that have led me to propose modifications to the originally proposed SFO process:

· Difficulty generating competitive, quality proposals unless the county is willing to compensate serious candidates for lost lease revenue or sale opportunities.  According to Staubach, although the SFO process before you bears a resemblance to the GSA SFO process, Staubach noted a substantial difference – the GSA has fully appropriated budget authority to acquire property prior to launching an acquisition SFO.  This difference is significant when considering how long it will take to secure a deal in our SFO process and receive council approval.  It is highly unlikely that property owners on a short list from the SFO process will be willing to hold their properties for King County while due diligence is performed and the council reviews and deliberates on recommendations, unless those properties are generally inferior to properties that have high market appeal.  The total time required for the acquisition process, including the amount of time required to solicit and short-list proposals, perform due diligence, and obtain council review and adoption is estimated to be six months.  It is likely that owners of quality properties would have leased or sold those properties during this six month period.  

To mitigate this problem, the county will need to offer short-listed property owners compensation for holding their properties off the market.  Depending upon the length of time properties are to be held, and the willingness of the seller, deposits could potentially be wholly or partially refundable.  The stronger the real estate market becomes, the less likely it is that sellers would allow for refundable deposits.  Even in the case of refundable deposits, an up-front appropriation is required in order to make a timely response to short-listed proposers. 
· Difficulty equalizing the field for comparative analysis for a broad range of potential opportunities.  Staubach has proposed using a tenant improvement allowance methodology to achieve equalization as is used by the GSA SFO process to secure simple office leases.  A tenant improvement allowance may not prove effective given the broad array of purchase and lease opportunities that will likely emerge from the county’s SFO process.  The standard tenant improvement allowance conceptualized by Staubach runs a risk that important economic opportunities afforded by other types of proposals would be overlooked in the rating process. For example, under the Staubach model, extra-ordinary existing tenant improvements (such as high-cost teledata infrastructure) would have to be disregarded in the evaluation process, even if the value of these improvements is substantial (potentially totaling millions of dollars).  Further, utilization of this approach requires development by the county of sufficiently detailed specifications for the built-out improvements in order to develop a realistic cost model from which a defensible tenant improvement allowance could be derived.  The financial resources to develop these detailed specifications and cost model do not currently exist within our budget. 
FMD staff requested clarification from both Staubach and council staff on the problems associated with a tenant improvement allowance, and have suggested that Staubach produce examples of GSA SFOs for facility acquisitions that have successfully addressed this issue.  The FMD has never received an example of a GSA acquisition SFO from either council staff or Staubach.  FMD staff has therefore contacted GSA staff handling leasing and construction procurements in this region.  They reported that the SFOs are the standard procurement method for leased office space and that solicitations did include a tenant improvement allowance.  They reported, however, that the GSA, by practice, rarely purchases existing buildings primarily because of the way the Federal government budgets.  The GSA representative reported that this regional office has not purchased an existing building for at least 10 years and maybe 15.  He reported that the only time they would move forward with the purchase of an existing building is if it was offered to the Federal government as a sole source opportunity and the building closely matched what was actually needed.  Even then, the GSA would need to go through a protracted budget process to get approval to move forward. 

With regard to construct to build or lease/lease back opportunities, the GSA representative reported that these would be done through an RFP process that would include detailed building specifications as part of the solicitation.  The GSA representative felt, given the rather broad program specifications developed by the county, owners would have trouble gauging the estimated costs of tenant improvements and then comparing those estimates to a tenant improvement allowance.  The representative described the SFO as just a form of RFP that is specifically geared to the lease of general office space.  It could be used successfully if the county were only interested in leasing space.  However, the broader search contemplated by the county would need to be modified to accommodate a comparison of lease versus purchase opportunities.
My staff and I recognize that FMD discussions with the GSA have been limited, and there might be other GSA applications of the SFO process used in other parts of the country, unknown to GSA staff in this region.  However, in the absence of any specific examples from Staubach or the GSA, we are unable to verify how this TI allowance approach could work in an acquisition environment.

Although there have been numerous discussions of the concerns regarding TIs, and both council staff and Staubach have made sincere efforts to adequately address the concern associated with the TI language, neither my staff or the legislative staff have discovered a way to incorporate the Staubach tenant improvement allowance concept into the rating process without jeopardizing the overall economic evaluation of potential offers, and without engaging in the expensive and time-consuming process of developing detailed specifications for the tenant improvements.  To address this, I am proposing language that requires proposers to provide preliminary specifications and estimated costs  up front, with the more detailed and comprehensive  tenant improvement cost estimates being completed during the due diligence phase of the process.  My SFO process approach allows for the following advantages:
· Consideration of the full economic value, including tenant improvements,   

      associated with each offer; 
· Places the burden of performing much of the development and cost analysis 
      for the tenant improvements on the proposers; and 
· Addresses our mutual desire to keep this process moving forward.

My staff and I would be happy to refine the TI language, if it can be demonstrated that another approach can be successful, meaningful, and advantageous to the county.

· Potential for multiple due diligence and economic analysis.  Once a range of options has been narrowed to a set of final candidate offers, technical due diligence will be necessary to make a final recommendation.  At a minimum, final proposals should be evaluated for structural/mechanical status, and a thorough economic analysis should be performed.  Due diligence and economic analysis on multiple sites will take time and cost money.

· Difficulty in establishing criteria to assess and compare a wide range of offers with substantially different approaches.  Another difficulty encountered by staff in the development of the SFO was establishing reasonable, fair evaluation criteria for such a wide variety of options (building, buying, leasing, redevelopment, or combinations of these options).  It is clear that one of the potential options, development of county-owned property, is so different from the other options that it must be evaluated via a different, parallel process.  Executive staff has briefed the CBC on this parallel process and has, with the full knowledge of the Committee, moved forward with an RFQ/RFP process for development of a county-owned site (Goat Hill).  Conducting this parallel process will allow the council to consider all options (building on the county-owned Goat Hill property as well as acquisition opportunities) at the same time. 

· Potential conflict of interest due to commissioned real estate process.  Finally, the SFO process as originally described by council staff relied on a commissioned real estate broker to develop rating criteria, manage the solicitation, conduct the evaluation, conduct due diligence, and serve on the panel making final recommendations generated during the SFO process.  I do not recommend such an approach because it is costly and places the broker in a potential conflict of interest when proposals have substantial merit but result in less commission for the broker.  The strategic insertion of consultant advisory services, including those real estate services normally provided by real estate brokers as needed and based on an hourly fee, is a more effective and transparent method to secure these types of services. 
Modified SFO Process
To remedy the issues I have identified above, I am proposing the following as modifications to the process developed by our Legislative-Executive team: 
1. Appropriation of funding to cover earnest money deposits, due diligence, and the cost of consultant advisory services based on hourly fees for specific services (as opposed to using a real estate broker on commission). 

2. A requirement that proposers provide preliminary specifications and cost estimates up front, with the more detailed and comprehensive tenant improvement allowance and cost model being completed during the due diligence phase of the SFO process.
Multiple Search Tracks

I am recommending that in addition to the modified SFO Process, the following be additionally considered in parallel tracks:

1. Moving forward with evaluation of the county-owned Goat Hill site via a separate, parallel process to the modified SFO (or RFP) for acquisition opportunity. 

2. Establishment of a “fast track” option similar to that used to select the site for the new county office building (now known as NCOB).

· Goat Hill Location/Co-located Data Center.  As the Executive and Legislative Branches determined, after much deliberation, when searching for a new county office building, it simply doesn’t make sense to compare development of raw, county-owned land to acquisition opportunities within one set of criteria.  As with the new office building search, I believe we should look at potential development of county-owned sites, as well as acquisition opportunities, to determine the optimum solution for a Consolidated Elections Facility.  To ensure that development options are thoroughly evaluated and ready for consideration by council in a timely manner, FMD staff has begun begin the preliminary steps in the evaluating county-owned property on Goat Hill, immediately south of the new garage.  A Request for Qualifications (RFQ) and RFP process is currently underway so that the Goat Hill option might be considered in a timely manner.  It is possible that the up-front cost of development on county property could be less than acquisition of a non-county site, due to the fact that the county would already own the land, and there would be no need for brokerage fees or due diligence.
Secondly, the county is at a critical juncture with regard to finding a new data center.  Upon action by the council, we will proceed with all urgency and diligence.  Nevertheless, we do not expect to avoid extraordinary and otherwise unnecessary costs for holdover of the Data Center at its current location (in the Seattle Municipal Tower).  There is little time left to construct a new data center because the City of Seattle is willing to extend the current data center lease in the Seattle Municipal Tower only until March of 2008.  A lease of a new data center would require substantial investment in tenant improvements and at least a 10-year term over which to amortize those improvements.  Thus, the county would have no choice but to tie up a substantial amount of capital investment in a leased facility with a significantly diminished opportunity to have the economic benefits of ownership.  

In recent CBC meetings questions have been raised regarding my proposal last year to acquire the 1130 Rainier Building.  The CBC discussion focused on the 1130 Rainier Building proposal’s ability to accommodate all of the recent recommendations regarding Elections operations, including an all vote-by-mail process, and full consolidation of all Elections functions, including equipment warehousing.  Even though that option is no longer before us, I did want to make sure that the CBC was clear that 1130 Rainier would have met the needs of Elections.  

The 1130 Rainier site was programmed assuming an all vote-by-mail process would be implemented some time in the near future.  Due to the close proximity of the existing warehouse to the 1130 Rainier site, it was assumed by the Executive Branch that it would not be necessary to fully consolidate the warehousing function into the 1130 Rainer site.  This assumption was supported by the Citizens’ Election Oversight Committee (CEOC), who provided input to the FMD team during the evaluation of the site and strongly supported continued evaluation of the site as an option for a Consolidated Elections Facility.  One of the positive attributes of the site was the ability to easily expand capacity, should operational changes dictate the need for more space.  This flexibility could have even gone so far as to accommodate build-out of a new warehouse, should that requirement have been adopted as policy.  The estimated cost of the Elections portion of the facility, should there have been a decision to fully build out the site to accommodate equipment warehousing was $15.2 million, with consolidation.

· Fast Track Option.  Finally, I am recommending the creation of a “Fast Track” option, similar to that which was used in the evaluation of options for a new county office building site.  The “Fast Track” will be used for any opportunities that emerge that are quite clearly economically and programmatically superior.  In other words, if there is a “clear winner” discovered anytime during this process, there is no need to continue the entire process.  This option is particularly advisable, given the tight timeframes set forth in Motion 2006-0180.2 recently adopted by council on May 15, 2006.
Budget Request
Therefore, attached is a supplemental request totaling $1,141,000 for the estimated costs of the requested modified Solicitation of Offers (SFO) process to evaluate lease and purchase offers for a Consolidated Elections Facility.  This appropriation requirement includes the following elements:

Project Administration and Oversight




$150,000

Specific Project Analysis and Review (including due diligence)

$151,000

Advisory Consultant Fees (allowance)




$420,000

Payments to Short-Listed Owners to Hold Properties Off the Market 
$420,000
· Project Administration and Oversight and Specific Project Analysis and Review. Estimated costs are based on a projected level of effort and project duration consuming most -- if not all -- of calendar year 2006.  Specific project analysis and review costs are based on an estimated 30 project proposals which will be reviewed and narrowed through a multi-stage review process to likely three finalists.  All finalists will require necessary due diligence prior to a final selection and negotiation. Both of these cost estimates include a 30 percent contingency.

· Advisory Consultant Allowance.  This is an estimate of the minimum likely fee payable to the various advisor/consultants likely to be used during this selection process.  This project has an estimated value in the vicinity of $17 million (e.g., a 73,500 SF consolidated facility qualitatively equivalent to the 1130 Rainier Building).  While an actual earned broker fee would be a function of the type of acquisition (lease or purchase), this estimate for advisory services is roughly half of what one would expect as broker commission on such a project.
· Payments to Hold Short-Listed Properties.  This is calculated at 2.5 percent of an estimated purchase value.  While the structure (i.e., lease or purchase) of any finalist candidate(s) is unknown at this time, we expect that such a payment will be required given the strong real estate market in this region.  We need adequate spending authority to properly secure any finalist proposal during due diligence.
Conclusion
I believe the modified SFO process has the potential to meet the needs of council, while maintaining the flexibility and advisory services necessary to secure the best real estate acquisition or lease deal possible for Elections.  Whether the council elects to move forward with the SFO, or to initiate an RFP process, there will be costs associated with holding short-listed properties off the market, due diligence, and management of the process.  
My staff and I are committed to moving forward to find a site that meets as many of Elections needs as possible, at the lowest cost possible, given current market conditions and property availability.
Market research and a final selection of a Consolidated Elections Facility will take many months, with at a minimum, time required for tenant improvements, a physical move, and arrangements for tenant vacation.  It is entirely possible that the new site will require substantial redevelopment, or development of raw land, which would, of course, significantly extend the timeframe.  In the meantime, Elections will continue to operate out of the Temporary Elections Annex at the King County Airport, the King County Administration Building, and the existing warehouse.
I have enclosed an ordinance appropriating $1,141,000 to move forward with the modified SFO process.  Pending before the council is Motion 2005-0460 should the council elect to pursue the RFP process in lieu of the SFO.
I look forward to working with the King County Council in successfully housing the elections administration and ballot counting operations in a suitable facility with appropriate security. 
Please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Division Director of the Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631 if you have any questions regarding the modified SFO or the appropriations.  
Please refer questions regarding Elections operations to Dean Logan, Division Director of Records, Elections and Licensing Service, at 206-296-1540.  Thank you for your review and consideration of this legislative package.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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